BRIGG TOWN COUNCIL 

MEETING – MONDAY 24 July 2017

Chairman – Councillor Sharon Riggall
Present: Councillors, D.A.L. Campbell, Mrs T.M. Campbell, M.S. Campion, Mrs D. Dunderdale, C. Dyson, Mrs. A. Eardley, Mrs. J.E. Gibbons, Miss. J. Kitching, Miss L Mikkonen, B. Parker, C. Sherwood, L.M. Sherwood, N.J Sherwood, Mrs. P.J. Smith, M. Storey, J.E. Truepenny, R.Waltham.

In attendance:
Nigel Fisher - Brigg Blog 

049.
NOTICE CONVENING THE MEETING.
Taken as read and approved
050.
TO RECEIVE APOLOGIES AND REASONS FOR ABSENCE
Councillors N Sherwood and R Waltham had advised they would be late.
051.
TO CONSIDER THE SUSPENSION OF THE MEETING FOR THE PURPOSE OF PRAYER.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be suspended for the purpose of prayer.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny


Seconded: Cllr Mrs P Smith

Members were led in prayer, in the absence of the Town Mayor’s Chaplain, by Councillor J Truepenny.

It was resolved that Standing Orders should be reinstated.

Proposed: Cllr Mrs P Smith


Seconded: Cllr Mrs D Dunderdale

 052.
a)  To Record any Declarations of Interest by any member of the council in respect of the agenda items listed below.  Members declaring interests should identify the Agenda Item and the type of interest being declared.


None


b)  To note any dispensations given to any member of the council in respect of the Agenda Items listed below.


None

053.
POLICE MATTERS

None
054. 
TO RECEIVE ANY CORRESPONDENCE (FOR INFORMATION ONLY).
a) NLC Standards Committee Annual Report

b) Mr Morgan – Parking (verbal)
 055.
TO RECEIVE THE UPDATE ON ANY OUTSTANDING ISSUES FROM THE CLERK.
a) Listed Building Consent required for the War Memorial
The Deputy Clerk advised that Listed Building Consent was required for work to be undertaken to the War Memorial.  Contact had been made with NLC Conservation officer.
b) East Midlands Ambulance Service response times referred to NLC Scrutiny Committee

The Clerk noted that the Health Scrutiny Committee had added the issue to their work programme, and that it was a national problem, not just local.

 056.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME.
None
 057.
TO RECEIVE ANY QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS.
Cllr J Truepenny sought an update on state of roads/cycle paths in Brigg.  Given that North Lincolnshire Ward Councillors Waltham and Sherwood had not arrived at the meeting at this point, and that Cllr N Sherwood had declared an interest in cycling matters, it was agreed to defer the item until later in the meeting.
See Minute 074

058.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE NORTH LINCOLNSHIRE WARD COUNCILLORS.
Councillor N Sherwood reported that the NLC Planning Committee would not now be considering the Monument Roundabout as part of the application submitted for signage on roundabouts.  It had been agreed that this be withdrawn from the proposals.
See Minute 073 for a further report from Councillor R Waltham

059.
a) TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE THE MINUTES, AS CIRCULATED, 

OF THE FOLLOWING COMMITTEES AND SUB COMITTEES.

It was resolved that the minutes of the meetings listed below, having been circulated, should be taken as read and approved.

Full Council          



Monday 26 June 2017   

Proposed: Cllr M Campion


Seconded: Cllr A Eardley
Continued/……….
Planning 




Monday 26 June 2017

Proposed: Cllr M Storey


Seconded: Cllr D Campbell
Brigg in Bloom 



Monday 3 July 2017   

                                                                                                                                 Proposed: Sharon Riggall


Seconded: Cllr D Dunderdale
060.
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM MEMBERS DELEGATED TO SERVE ON OUTSIDE BODIES.


Cllr D Dunderdale advised that the NAT meeting had discussed the problem of traffic using Wrawby Street and had noted that this was a priority that needed addressing.

Cllr A Eardley stated that the Brigg Town Business Partnership would be promoting the Christmas Trees in the town and also the Lincolnshire Lottery.

Cllr M Storey informed the meeting that the Ancholme User Group had discussed the possibility of the River being de-mained and managed by the Internal Drainage Board rather than the Environment Agency.  

Concerns had also been raised regarding the planning permission that had been approved for the extension to Lidl Car Park and the subsequent impact on the footpath along the river.
Note:  Councillors C Sherwood and R Waltham joined the meeting at 7.31 pm.

061.
 ACCOUNTS AND AUDIT 
a)    To Receive the following Financial Reports and Approve the Accounts for Payment: As at 30 June 2017 for Full Council and the Angel Suite
      Full Council Accounts
[image: image1.emf]DATEPAYEESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

2262017M. SmalleyHanging Baskets

40.00

8.0048.00

2662017United Carlton Office SystemsPrinting

90.58

18.12108.70

2862017Countryside Pest ControlRoutine Visit

45.00

45.00

2862017Angel suite Account Mayor making buffet

45.00

45.00

3062017JB Rural ServicesCut down tree GS Allotments

60.00

60.00

3062017JB Rural ServicesPlanter Installation 

823.23

823.23

3062017StaffWages

2225.64

2225.64

3062017NatWestCharges

7.60

7.60

472017Sissons Gardening ServicesWatering

604.50

604.50

572017Brigg Office SuppliesStationery

16.29

3.2619.55

772017HMRCPAYE/NI

536.76

536.76

772017ERYCPFPension

842.00

842.00

872017Brigg ScoutsGrant towards renovation of Scout Hut

542.00

542.00

1172017Scunthorpe Instant PrintCivic service sheets

79.00

79.00

1372017O2Mobile phones

78.28

15.6693.94

1772017VANLPayroll

55.00

55.00

1772017Harbout cleanRiver Clean - visit 2

2005.76

2005.76

1772017Mrs. AJ HannathMileage

21.99

0.9622.95

1772017

Countryside Pest Control

Routine visit

45.00

45.00

1872017Petty Cash Top Up


     Angel Suite Accounts  
 [image: image2.emf]DATEPAYEESERVICE /PRODUCTNETVATGROSS

162017NLCTrade rates87.8487.84

762017PD WatsonBuffet Items and staff382.508.50391.00

762017Reliable CleaningCleaning/Relief Manger742.40148.48890.88

762017OccasionsBuffet Items490.00490.00

762017Bow BellesLinen Hire610.00610.00

762017Anglain WaterWater Rates222.21222.21

1462017Ellis CleaningWindow Cleaning22.504.5027.00

1562017Petty Cash Top up - no. 2102.017.31109.32

2662017Petty Cash Top up - no. 2126.4224.08150.50

2562017BTLift Line22.504.5027.00

2562017Hannath/Ebony and Ivory Dove ReleaseDoves - Lakin Weddign120.00120.00

2762017OccasionsWedding breakfast1315.001315.00

   
Cllr A. Eardley questioned the £100 receipt from the NatWest Bank.  The Deputy Clerk explained this has been a compensation payment for inconvenience caused during a number of transactions.  Thanks were expressed to the Deputy Clerk for her management of the situation.

b)  To Undertake A First  Quarter Review Of the Accounts (Angel and Full Council) . (copies enclosed)
Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny


Seconded: Cllr D Dunderdale
062.
UPDATE ON THE TRANSFER OF LEASE FOR THE MILLENNIUM GREEN AND FOR AGREEMENT FOR THE LEASE TO BE SIGNED

The wording of the lease had now been altered to remove references to the Declaration of Trust.  The document was now considered for signing, for the lease to be transferred.
Clarification was sought as to whether the damaged structure was still in situ.  This would be checked and removed if necessary.
It was resolved that the lease agreement now be accepted and signed.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny


Seconded: Cllr Penny Smith
063.
TO REVIEW THE FOLLOWING POLICY DOCUMENTS: 

a) Standing Orders – Schedule of Delegated Powers


b) Financial Standing Orders


c) Work Based Risk Assessment


d) Internal Financial Control


e) Asset Register

Cllr Truepenny noted that most of the documents had been reviewed the previous year.  The Clerk had presented the additional Standing Orders for the Brigg in Bloom Committee for approval and inclusion in the Council’s Standing Orders.                                                                                                                                                                                                              

It was resolved that the additional standing orders for Brigg In Bloom be accepted and added to the Standing Orders document.

Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny


Seconded: Cllr L Mikkonen
064.
ALLOTMENTS: 


a)  To receive a report on any outstanding issues from the Clerk:
The Clerk gave an update on the allotments inspections recently undertaken.  All plots at Redcombe Lane were let, two required immediate work and one was to be monitored.  The relevant tenants had been contacted.  
The Grammar School Road site was not fully let, with five and a half plots currently vacant.  Unfortunately, the empty plots are creating on-going problems for other plots with weeds spreading.  Three tenants had been contacted and three further plots are being monitored.

The Pest Control reports noted evidence of rodent activity, but none current.

Discussion took place on the promotion of empty plots, and all avenues for advertisement are to be explored.
065.
TO CONSIDER THE QUOTATIONS FOR THE PAINTING OF THE ‘TIN TAB’ AND TO AWARD THE CONTRACT
The Clerk informed the meeting that only one quote had been submitted for the painting of the ‘Tin Tab’.  This also included an additional figure to apply ‘anti-climb’ paint to the gutters.
It was resolved that the contract to paint the ‘Tin Tab’ including the anti-climb paint be awarded to Pogson Ltd.
Proposed: Cllr C Sherwood


Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
066.      TO CONSIDER THE LAYOUT FOR FULL COUNCIL MEETINGS AT THE REQUEST OF COUNCILLOR MISS J KITCHING
Cllr J Kitching proposed that the layout of Council meetings be revised in order for Councillors not to sit with their backs to the Public, and to improve acoustics.
Some Councillors felt that meetings would be better using a microphone and that there also needed to be an update to the hearing loop.

It was resolved that the following meeting of Council be arranged in a horseshoe style trial layout, and that investigation be undertaken into improving the acoustics.
Proposed: Cllr J Kitching


Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
067.
BRIGG IN BLOOM UPDATE

The Clerk updated the meeting on progress with the Brigg in Bloom project.  The judging had taken place on Friday 14 July, and although the results would not be known until September, the judges had been complimentary regarding Brigg’s first attempt, and had offered advice and suggestions for future entries.  A full article would be submitted to the Brigg Matters Newsletter.
Cllr J Kitching stated that it would have been useful to have received an update by email following the judging.  The Clerk agreed to send out the proposed Newsletter article to all Councillors.

068.
SPRING CLEAN UPDATE

The most recent date of 15 and 16 July did not take place due to lack of support. The next date is to be the weekend of 2 and 3 September, so it is hoped that this would be better supported.  Publicity is required, but the publication of the newsletter would be too late.  Nigel Fisher would include the dates on the Brigg Blog.  
It was resolved that Cllr D Campbell and Cllr R Waltham would co-ordinate the event.
Proposed: Cllr D Campbell


Seconded: Cllr R Waltham
069.
TO CONSIDER RENEWING MEMBERSHIP OF HUMBER AND WOLDS RURAL COMMUNITY COUNCIL

The existing membership had expired, and renewal was at a cost of £25.

It was resolved that the membership of the Humber and Wolds Rural Community Council be renewed.
Proposed: Cllr R Waltham


Seconded: Cllr J Truepenny
070.     WEB SITE / FACEBOOK / BRIGG BLOG /BRIGG NEWSLETTER

The newly appointed Clerk agreed to review the management and publication of the Web Site and Facebook as soon as possible.  Articles for the Newsletter in the next issue of Brigg Matters were in hand.  The excellent usage statistics of the Brigg Blog site were discussed.  
071.     IN VIEW OF THE CONFIDENTIAL NATURE OF THE BUSINESS ABOUT TO BE TRANSACTED UNDER AGENDA ITEM 24,  IT IS ADVISABLE IN THE PUBLIC INTEREST THAT THE PRESS AND PUBLIC ARE EXCLUDED AND THEY ARE INSTRUCTED TO WITHDRAW.
Proposed: Cllr J Truepenny


Seconded: Cllr D Campbell
072.     UPDATE ON THE ANGEL USERS POLICY STATEMENT
The Angel Suite Users Policy as adopted at the meeting of full Council on 26 June was now in place and displayed in the building and on the entrance door.
A meeting had taken place with North Lincolnshire Legal Services and managers from other NLC buildings, following which a letter had been drafted for hand delivery to an individual regarding adherence to the policy.
It was resolved that the current position be noted.
Proposed: Cllr J Kitching


Seconded: Cllr J Truepenny

073.
TO RECEIVE A REPORT FROM THE NORTH LINCOLNSHIRE WARD COUNCILLORS
Deferred from Minute No. 58 to allow for the arrival of Cllrs C Sherwood and R Waltham.
Cllr Waltham updated Councillors on a number of items:-

· Free swimming for children, and other activities for the summer

· Ongoing work on the Recreation Ground

· The positive impact of Free Car Parking

· Repair of flagstones in town – more work still needed

· Award of contract for LED streetlights on Barnard Avenue

· Tour of Britain – all B&B accommodation was fully booked

· Submission of a planning application for the old Falcon Factory site

074.
TO RECEIVE ANY QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS
Deferred from Minute No. 57 to allow for the arrival of Cllrs C Sherwood and R Waltham.

Cllr R Waltham responded to Cllr Truepenny’s question regarding the state of roads/cyclepaths in Brigg, stating that all white lines were being refreshed in time for the Tour of Britain cycle race.  There were still concerns regarding turning right outside of Tesco, this was to be clarified.  The next programme of roadworks was awaited, and work to the Atherton Way roundabout was pending.
Meeting closed at
8.10 pm

Signed:  ..........................................................
Chairman Full Council                                                                                                               Monday, 25 September 2017
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